MINUTES FOR THE POSTPONED MARCH 3, 2015 MEETING  

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

HELD WEDNESDAY, MARCH 11, 2015 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


Chairman Benjamin Gettinger called to order the Wednesday, March 11, 2015 meeting of the Planning and Zoning Board at 7:33 p.m.
B.
ROLL CALL
Members Present:  Anthony Sutton, John Grant, Jeanne Cervin, (Vice Chair); Edward Mead,  Carl Moore, Tom Nichol, Tom Panzella, Jim Quish, Benjamin Gettinger, (Chairman)
Not Present:  Michael Dolan

Staff:  David Sulkis, City Planner; Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
C.
1.
EXECUTIVE SESSION - Discussion of pending litigation.  Bella Properties Milford, LLC v.  Milford Planning & Zoning, 1556 New Haven Avenue.
Motion:  By Ms. Cervin to go into Executive Session with Messrs. Sulkis and Woods.

Second:  Mr. Nichol. 

Discussion:
None.

Vote:
All in favor

The Board went into Executive Session at 7:36 pm and the record was resumed at  8:13 p.m.
Chairman Gettinger:  Announced the Board would take action on this agenda item at the next meeting to be held on April 7, 2015.

D.

CLOSED PUBLIC HEARING  –   EXPIRES ON 4/30/2015

 
2.
460 BIC DRIVE  (ZONE OD) - Petition of Garden Homes Management Corporation for Special Permit and Site Plan Review approval to construct a 257 unit, residential development, under CGS Section 8-(30g), on Map 41, Block 301, Parcel 29, of which Garden Homes Residential, LP is the owner.
Discussion:

Mr. Quish:  Noted the long history and input from both sides on this application.   Noted issues regarding health and safety that are influencing his opinion, such as, traffic, especially with the increased density that will exist; limited access for fire safety; gas pipeline on the site, as well as the quality of life of the residents in the area, which causes stress and becomes a health factor. 

He is not in favor of the application.
Mr. Panzella:  Agrees with Mr. Quish on all counts, but added low water pressure; blasting during construction with the presence of the gas pipeline are additional negative factors.  He is against the application.
Ms. Cervin:  Reiterated what Mr. Quish said. It has been repeated that the Board’s hands are tied due to the State law under Section 8-30g.  Wants the public to understand the Board is somewhat restricted in these applications.  Expressed her concern about safety issues in terms of emergency vehicles and their ability to access the back of the property. Believes the minimal 
regulations of the State and City have been met, but because of the size of this project, it is necessary to go beyond the minimum. She had previously asked if the applicant had considered a separate road for emergency vehicles, and the response was that the topography made it impossible.  
She did not think that would be an adequate reason to deny an access road, when you see how large the project is.  Also asked for sidewalks and the initial response was the topography would not allow it, however, the applicant eventually agreed to the sidewalks.  
Although the Board receives recommendations from the City Departments, which the Board respects, the buck stops with the Planning and Zoning Board, who looks at the big picture, which is something an individual department may not see.  The Board also hears the issues of concern from the public. Safety factors:  Density of the project which exacerbates the traffic condition with one road for ingress and egress.  Extreme snowfall would cause further problems for access by emergency vehicles.  In the case of a fire where many emergency vehicles would be required, how would they access the property?  She will also vote for denial of this project.
Mr. Sutton:  Joined in many of the reasons raised by the Board members.  Further noted that during the public comment portion of the hearing the Board received compelling testimony and documentation that demonstrate that approving this proposal would have a serious negative impact on various health and safety issues.  He cited emergency vehicle access; the issue of traffic leaving the site being required to turn in one way.  The additional amount of cars and traffic in the area coupled with the emergency access creates a very serious issue about public safety that has to be considered.
Mr. Quish:  Asked Staff to craft a motion for denial of this application for the next meeting.
Mr. Mead:  Agreed that the Board’s hands are tied.  Other 8-30g projects were denied but the court has overturned the Board’s ruling.   When the Board hears a big project such as this and the public comes out, as well as local State legislators, he believes it should not be the City’s problem, but the legislature in Hartford who should change the law so the Board does not have to be in this situation every 3-4 months.
He found traffic to be the strongest safety issue, mainly at the corner of Bic Drive and Naugatuck Avenue, especially in the early morning.  Also, despite there being only one bedroom and stuio apartments, there still can be children of school age in the development.  If there is an influx of students at the Kennedy School, this will put pressure on the Board of Ed with regard to keeping schools open and increasing the school budget. Based on these factors he will vote for denial.

Mr. Sutton:  Noted the Board heard testimony regarding compliance with municipal codes and regulations.  He believes that despite strict compliance with codes and regulations, there can be legitimate and reasonable safety concerns that can exist beyond that strict compliance in the lowest standard applicable to the City’s regulations.
Chairman Gettinger:  A motion will be created for the next meeting, at which time the Board will vote on it.
(A brief recess was taken while the public exited the auditorium)

E.

NEW BUSINESS

3.
180 NEW HAVEN AVENUE (ZONE CDD-4) Petition of Thomas B. Lynch, Esq. for a Minor
Amendment to a Special Permit and Site Plan Review to allow the gasoline sales and convenience store to lease U-Haul rental vehicles on Map 55, Block 590, Lot 1, of which GUL, LLC is the owner.

Thomas B. Lynch, Esq., Lynch, Trembicki and Boynton, 63 Cherry Street, Milford, representing the owners of the property at 180 New Haven Avenue.  The original Special Permit was granted on February 4, 2003.  The use was changed from a service station to retail space.  A clause within the permit stated there would be no sale or leasing of motor vehicles.  
Attorney Lynch gave the history of the use of the site.  There had been a gas station with service bays for auto repair. In 2003 Mr. Baram and his father purchased the property and applied for the Special Permit to change the use from the sole service station use to a retail gasoline facility with a convenience store.  Changes were made for the new use.  Last year the owner was able to obtain the franchise for the lease of U-Hauls.  He would be the only U-Haul leasing facility in Milford.  Many gas stations sell motor vehicles as part of their operation.  The Applicant did not believe he was violating his permit through the leasing of U-Haul equipment.
A Cease and Desist Order from Stephen Harris, the Zoning Enforcement Officer in August 2014 was issued.  Attorney Lynch met with David Sulkis and supplied an A-2 survey of the property. The items that David Sulkis listed on his Summary which are in violation of the site will be addressed and satisfied by the applicant.  The Minor Amendment to the Special Permit is being sought to obtain permission to lease five U-Haul vehicles on the site.  He considers this an accessory use to the Special Permit that was issued in 2003.
Mr. Sulkis:  The Board needs to determine if they will accept this application and rule on it.  Under CDD-4, Sec. 3.19.5.2,
this is a preexisting nonconforming use.  The new use clearly falls under a prohibited use.  It does not make a difference as to the extent of the prohibited use, however, the Board has to make that decision.
Discussion:  The Board put forth their varying opinions and discussed the reasons they thought the proposed use was not in violation of the permit and the use was ancillary to the business and there was room for interpretation of the permit’s condition not to sell motor vehicles.   On the other hand, it was noted it was increasing a nonconformity and would be setting a precedent for other businesses in the CDD-4 zone, as well as not in keeping with the POCD. 
Mr. Quish:  Made a motion to approve the application with the condition that only five U-haul vehicles will be on site at any time.

Mr. Grant:  Second.

Four members voted in favor of the motion; five members voted against the motion.  The motion failed.
A verbal vote was taken:

Mr. Sutton:  Against; Mr. Grant: For; Mr. Gettinger: For; Ms. Cervin: Against; Mr. Mead:  Against, Mr. Moore:  Against; Mr. Nichol:  Against; Mr. Panzella:  For; Mr. Quish:  For.


4.
86 OLD FIELD LANE (ZONE R-18 CLUSTER TO R-10) – Petition of John Gabel for Coastal Area Management Site Plan Review approval to construct a single family residence on Map 37, Block 588, Lot 2b, of which Fred Knopf is the owner.

John Gabel, PE, CT Consulting Engineers, Meriden CT, representing the owner, Fred Knopf.   The site is 86 Old Field Lane, which is just under a half acre and is presently an empty lot.  Mr. Gabel described the project which was approved by Inland-Wetlands; Engineering and Public Works departments.  
Mr. Sulkis:  The CAM meets the criteria of the zoning regulations.
Motion:    To approve by Ms. Cervin.
Second:    By Mr. Nichol
Discussion:  None.
Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.

Motion:  Passed.


5.
753 EAST BROADWAY (ZONE R-5)  Petition of Ron D’Aurelio, Architect, for Coastal Area Management Site Plan Review approval to construct a single family residence on Map 22, Block 474, Parcel 24, of which Carmen Stefano is the owner.

Ron D’Aurelio, Architect, 42  Cherry Street, Milford.   The project is consistent with the neighborhood as well as the current use of the property.  The disturbed area during construction will be surrounded by erosion controls.  Departmental approvals have been received.  Comments were addressed and conditions will be complied with.   The house is a legal two-family residence that will be lifted.  The current lot coverage will remain at 40%.  The building area is going to 38%, but will be below the allowable 45%. The structure will be raised above the VE-13 flood zone and will be kept 50 feet away from the tide line and behind the coastal jurisdiction line. Other factors involving the construction of the residence were described.  

Mr. Sulkis:  The CAM meets the criteria of the zoning regulations.

There is a right-of-way easement for the public to walk through at the side of the house, which will remain in place.  
Motion:    To approve by Mr. Nichol.

Second:    By Mr. Gettinger.
Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.

Motion:  Passed.

F.

LIAISON REPORTS - None
G.

REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE –  Board discussion.
Mr. Grant:   At the last meeting he submitted a list of eight different recommended regulation changes.

approved by the Regulation Subcommittee to present to the Board.  Section 6.2.1 was discussed with the 

City Attorney who requested the wording of this regulation not be deleted.  There are other sections in the zoning regulations that will accomplish the same goal.  Item D will be removed from the list of proposed regulation changes.

He asked the Board to recommend the proposed changes be sent to the appropriate agencies.

A motion to go forward on seven regulation changes to the next step was made and approved.
The next Regulation Subcommittee meeting will be held on Tuesday, April 7, 2015.

H.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES – (2/17/2015)
Motion:    To approve by Mr. Panzella.

Second:    Chairman Gettinger.
Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.

Motion:  Minutes of the 2/17/2015 meeting were approved.

I. CHAIR’S REPORT
Chairman Gettinger thanked everyone for coming to the meeting on an unscheduled date.

J.
STAFF REPORT – None.
Motion:  For adjournment by Mr. Grant.
Second:  Chairman Gettinger

Vote:  All in favor
Motion:  Approved

The meeting adjourned at 9:24 p.m.  The next meeting will be held on Tuesday, April 7, 2015.

Respectfully submitted,

Phyllis Leggett





Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
